
AGENDA 
 

Port of Kennewick 
Regular Commission Business Meeting 

Port of Kennewick Commission Chambers 
350 Clover Island Drive, Suite 200, Kennewick, Washington 

 
Tuesday, May 22, 2018 

2:00 p.m. 
 

I. CALL TO ORDER 
 
II. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
III. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
IV. PUBLIC COMMENT (Please state your name and address for the public record) 
 
V. CONSENT AGENDA - A 

A. Approval of Direct Deposit and ePayments Dated May 2, 2018 
B. Approval of Warrant Register Dated May 4, 2018 
C. Approval of Warrant Register Dated May 8, 2018 
D. Approval of Direct Deposit and ePayments Dated May 16, 2018 
E. Approval of Warrant Register Dated May 22, 2018 
F. Approval of Special Commission Business Meeting Minutes April 19, 2018 
G. Approval of Regular Commission Business Meeting Minutes April 24, 2018 

 
VI. CONSENT AGENDA – B 

A.  Approval of Warrant Register for PS Media Dated May 22, 2018   
 

VII. PRESENTATION 
A. Columbia Gardens Latino Heritage Murals, Andrew Reid (TANA) 

 
VIII. NEW BUSINESS 

A. Amendment to Ground Lease for DDM Investments LLC (Cedars); Resolution 2018-09  (AMBER) 
 
IX. OLD BUSINESS 

A. Five Year Lease Renewal with Bruker AXS Handheld; Resolution 2018-10 (AMBER)  
 
X. REPORTS, COMMENTS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS 

A. Vista Field Update   
1. Vista Field Policy Matters (TIM) 
2. Financing Strategy (TIM /NICK) 

B. Clover Island  
1. Master Plan Update (TIM)  

C. Congress of New Urbanism Report (COMMISSIONER MOAK)  
D. WPPA Award and Conference Report (TIM/COMMISSIONER NOVAKOVICH) 
E. Real Property Auction Plan (TIM) 
F. Commissioner Meetings (formal and informal meetings with groups or individuals) 
G. Non-Scheduled Items 

 
XI. PUBLIC COMMENT (Please state your name and address for the public record) 
 
 
XII. ADJOURNMENT       

PLEASE SILENCE CELL PHONES 
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CALL TO ORDER  
Commission President Thomas Commissioner Moak called the Special Commission Meeting to order at 
6:00 p.m. in the Tri-Cities Business and Visitor Center, Bechtel Board Room, located at 7130 West 
Grandridge Blvd., Kennewick, Washington 99336. 
 
The following were present: 
 
Board Members: Thomas Moak, President 

Don Barnes, Vice-President   
Skip Novakovich, Secretary   
  

Staff Members: Tim Arntzen, Chief Executive Officer 
 Tana Bader Inglima, Deputy Chief Executive Officer 
 Amber Hanchette, Director of Real Estate and Operations 
 Nick Kooiker, Chief Financial Officer/Auditor 
 Larry Peterson, Director of Planning and Development 
 Bridgette Scott, Executive Assistant 
 Lucinda Luke, Port Counsel 
 Kandy Yates, Marina Manager 

 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  
Commissioner Moak led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
Commissioner Moak thanked the City of Kennewick City Council and staff for their continued 
partnership, support, and assistance with the Vista Field Master Plan and redevelopment efforts.  
Commissioner Moak expressed his gratitude for the Port’s architecture firm, DPZ Partners, who have 
been part of the Vista Field vision since 2012.  Commissioner Moak outlined the meeting expectations 
and stated the public will have an opportunity to ask questions and provide feedback. 
 
Mr. Arntzen, Chief Executive Officer of the Port of Kennewick, thanked the community for attending 
the Special Meeting and stated Mr. Peterson, Director of Planning and Development will be presenting 
conceptual sketches of Vista Field, which encompasses the vision of the community over the past four 
years.  Furthermore, Nick Kooiker, Chief Financial Officer will discuss the potential finance plan for 
Vista Field Phase 1A.  Mr. Arntzen will review the prospective time line for construction; however there 
are several factors still in play which will determine the final construction plan.  Lastly, Mr. Arntzen 
will discuss the Port and the private sector investment.   
 
VISTA FIELD PHASE ONE DESIGNS/PLANNED INFRASTRUCTURE 
Mr. Peterson, Director of Planning and Development, presented the conceptual sketches (Exhibit 1) of 
Vista Field which convey the ideas and concepts involved.  Mr. Peterson emphasized that the buildings 
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will not look exactly like the sketches but these are conceptual the development is significantly different 
than what is currently available in our community.   
 
Commissioner Moak opened the meeting for public comment at 6:23 p.m. and invited the public to view 
the conceptual sketches. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
Christine Weitz, River Reality, 3801 South Zintel Way, Kennewick.  Ms. Weitz stated during the 2014 
Charrette, Andres Duany spoke about “pink tape,” instead of “red tape”, which allows for a general 
building code, as long as it is defined.  Ms. Weitz stated the permit process will take time and inquired 
if builders will be able to obtain a permit and begin construction at a quicker pace.   
 
Mr. Arntzen stated Port and City of Kennewick staff met on a regular basis to discuss every detail of 
Vista Field, including zoning requirements.  The City’s willingness to revise zoning and address special 
elements for Vista Field allowed the Port to create the community’s vision.   
 
Mr. Peterson stated the concept behind the pink zone is to reduce the red tape and increasing the 
predictability for the development community is important.  The following items have been addressed 
to reduce the amount of variables for construction:  

• The City created the Urban Mixed Use (UMU) zoning district (applies at Vista Field and 
Kennewick Waterfront); 

• A ten-year transportation mitigation plan, which allows for the Port and City to resolve traffic 
issues on certain streets 

• The Port and City addressed fire flow and emergency access safety issues. 
 
Mr. Peterson thanked City staff for all of their time and effort in the two year process, to outline the 
specific requirements for Vista Field.  The documents will assist the development community; however, 
the Port moved far past the red tape, but not quite a true pink zone.   
 
Dennis Arter, 4004 South Irby Street, Kennewick.  Mr. Arter inquired if there will be paths for bicycling, 
jogging and walking. 
 
Mr. Peterson stated the complete street concept includes vehicle lanes, bicycle lanes and areas for 
pedestrians.  Vista Field will be a slow moving development with travel lane speeds of 20 MPH or less.     
 
Kathleen Conaway, 2540 Prestwick Drive, Richland.  Ms. Conaway inquired if the residential area will 
have a home owners association and if the homes will have any division and/or privacy. 
 
Commissioner Moak indicated there will be a home owners association for the residential area.  
 
Mr. Peterson stated the maximum lot size for a single family home is 5,000 square feet and the proximity 
of the residential houses will be very close together.   
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Davin Diaz, 5143 Owl Court, West Richland.  Mr. Diaz thanked the Port for their vision and for pushing 
the boundaries of the defined residential and commercial space in the Tri-Cities.  Mr. Diaz believes the 
Port should be applauded their leadership and their determination to bring the community’s plan to 
fruition.  Mr. Diaz inquired about the Port’s intended time line for development and if there are plans 
for public art and visual arts. 
 
Commissioner Moak stated the Commission implemented an Arts Policy which defines the Port’s intent 
to fund public art with a percentage of land sales.  
 
Mr. Arntzen stated the time frame of Vista Field is challenging because the Port needs to finalize the 
construction documents and then submit the documents to the City for review and comment.  Mr. 
Arntzen stated if there aren’t any major issues or concerns with the construction documents, the Port 
would likely bid the infrastructure and landscaping of Phase 1A fall of 2018, with construction 
completed in July 2019.  Mr. Arntzen appreciates that the community embraces the arts and stated if the 
Port is able to obtain some good bids, and if there is extra funds remaining, the Port could potentially 
install an art object at the entrance of the development. 
 
Sean Saget, 5826 West Metaline Avenue, Kennewick.  Mr. Saget stated during the Charrette, a 
community center was discussed and Mr. Saget inquired if a community center was planned for Vista 
Field.  Additionally, Mr. Saget inquired if there will be provisions for bicycle parking and electric vehicle 
(EV) charging stations.  
 
Commissioner Moak does not recall a community center specifically programmed for the development, 
outside of the Vista Arts Center and stated at this time, a community center is not planned. 
 
Mr. Peterson stated in the land use matrix, in the overall build out, approximately 30,000 square feet 
will be considered community space, which includes churches.  A space has not been specifically 
identified as a community center. 
 
Mr. Peterson stated the Port will include EV charging stations and bicycle parking throughout the 
development in strategic locations.   
 
Mr. Saget prefers modern architecture and appreciates the vision of the Vista Arts Center but believes 
stucco is overused in the Tri-Cities.  Mr. Saget inquired if the principals of New Urbanism will be applied 
in future aspects in City planning in the Tri-Cities.  
 
Mr. Peterson believes the City’s UMU zoning and the idea of New Urbanism will begin to grow 
throughout Kennewick and stated it makes economic sense.   
 
Commissioner Moak appreciates Mr. Saget’s comments and stated the sketches are conceptual. The 
Port’s intent is to create different types of styles that meet the criteria and the atmosphere and New 
Urbanism can be a mix of traditional and modern.   
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Jose Chavallo, 5927 West Quinault, Kennewick.  Mr. Chavallo stated if the residential lots are 5,000 
square feet, will the Port have a stipulation which will deter buyers from purchasing four to five lots to 
build one home. 
 
Mr. Peterson stated the zoning ordinance stipulates that a building permit will not be issued for a single 
family dwelling on a lot over 5,000 square feet.  The Port may sell 10,000 square feet but the permit 
would allow for a multi-family dwelling or commercial property.   
 
Vic Epperly, 8930 West Canyon Place, Kennewick.  Mr. Epperly inquired who would be maintaining 
the private streets and the long water stream. 
 
Mr. Peterson stated Washington legislature recently adopted the Common Ownership Interest Act, 
which bundles state-wide condo regulations and the home owners association (HOA) to address mixed-
use zoning.  The private alleys and residential woonerf’s, landscaping and maintenance will be 
maintained by an HOA organization.  Mr. Peterson stated the water stream will be maintained by the 
residents and businesses as well. 
 
Ginger Wireman, 2435 Michael Avenue, Richland.  Ms. Wireman stated in the concept of a woonerf, 
the alleys replace the driveway and a homeowner would be responsible for maintaining their driveway.  
Ms. Wireman encouraged the attendees to read Happy City and Suburban Nation, which speak to how 
these types of neighborhoods function. 
 
Ryan Bailey, 3213 Luna Drive, Pasco.  Mr. Bailey stated many Tri-Citians travel to Seattle or Portland 
for excitement and inquired if the development would be like a city that never sleeps, open to everyone 
for entertainment or community events, or is it primarily for the residents that live in the development.  
 
Commissioner Moak believes there will be something for everyone, but initially it may not be open 24 
hours a day. 
 
Mr. Peterson stated the concept behind New Urbanism is that stores and restaurants do not close at 5:00 
p.m. and the neighborhood goes dark.  The Port is investing  inthe infrastructure and will lean on the 
private development to extend business hours to create the vibrancy of a downtown.  Mr. Peterson stated 
the public spaces and water stream would be open 24 hours.   
 
Commissioner Moak stated Vista Field is part of the vibrant center of the Tri-Cities and is part of the 
Toyota Center, the Convention Center and the main retail and restaurant hub of the Tri-Cities.  The 
location of Vista Field, in proximity to the existing hospitality/retail amenities will drive the vibrancy of 
the development. 
 
Mr. Arntzen stated Mr. Duany indicated that Vista Field will be built for the younger generation and 
stressed the importance of speaking to young kids about what they want to see in the Tri-Cities.  It is 
important to build Vista Field with vibrancy and create that cool atmosphere, to keep that generation 
excited about the Tri-Cities so they will want to stay here, instead of moving to Seattle, Portland or 
Boise.   
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Commissioner Barnes stated the concept for Vista Field is live, work, play, it makes better use of the 
resources and space, and creates the vibrancy because the community will live, works, and play there.   
 
Anna “Dee” Boyle, 1909 West Second Avenue, Kennewick.  Ms. Boyle stated the Port is constructing 
the infrastructure; however, is there a strategy that will be implemented to screen businesses that will 
create vibrancy in Vista Field.  
 
Commissioner Moak stated the Port diligently created a plan that outlines a specific way of working 
with developers for Vista Field. 
 
Mr. Arntzen stated the Commission created the Collaborative Design Process, by which the private 
sector developers and builders have an opportunity to present a concept to the Port staff.  Staff will 
determine whether the concept fits with the overall vision of Vista Field prior to presenting to the 
Commission. 
 
Ms. Boyle inquired if there was a strategy or board in place for commercial businesses and industries 
which outline the guidelines for tenants, to ensure that they fit the community. 
 
Mr. Arntzen stated the Commission will be reviewing the proposals to determine if the project fits Vista 
Field, after they receive input from staff and the DPZ team.   
 
Commissioner Novakovich stated the Commission purposely stayed out of the process so that the 
community could come up with the vision for Vista Field.  The Commission is extremely committed to 
bring the community’s plan to fruition, which is reflected in the Vista Field Master Plan and Port 
policies.    
 
Lori Mattson, 8812 West 5th Avenue, Kennewick.  Ms. Mattson commended the Port for the thoughtful 
process to develop Vista Field.  A few years ago, Visit Tri-Cities, TRIDEC, and the Tri-City Regional 
Chamber of Commerce did a regional branding study where the community asked for a town center, 
walkability, a performing arts center and locally owned businesses.  Although Vista Field redevelopment 
was already in process, Ms. Mattson feels the Port really took the study to heart and created a community 
vision.  Ms. Mattson stated there is a huge opportunity at Vista Field for our community and commended 
the Port Commission and staff for all of their work.   
 
Vonnie Ashland, 100426 Canyon View Drive, Kennewick.  Ms. Ashland inquired if there will be an 
outdoor pavilion for summer concerts or summer theater and when will the community be offered the 
opportunity for pre-sale on homes or lots.  
 
Commissioner Moak stated in Phase 1A, the Port will not be constructing an outdoor pavilion.   
 
Mr. Peterson stated in Phase 1A, with the pop-up retail, the three hangars and water feature, there might 
be an opportunity for a small stage.  At full build out, the Charrette documents outlined areas for two 
pavilions in the public park area.  Furthermore, the Port cannot sell a lot or offer to sell a lot on an 
unrecorded plat; however, once the Port opens bids, staff should be able to narrow down a time frame 
to sell lots.   
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Bobbie Wilson, 920 South 5th, Pasco.  Ms. Wilson appreciates what the Port has accomplished since the 
Charrette and inquired where the quiet area resides in the midst of the mixed-use urban area. 
 
Commissioner Moak stated there is a lot of opportunity for quiet within the open space courtyards. 
 
Mr. Peterson stated the main thoroughfare will encompass the vibrancy and activity, whereas the 
residential shared streets will be less active. 
 
Commissioner Barnes stated there will be small pocket parks interspersed throughout the development, 
rather than one large central park in the residential area.   
 
Mr. Peterson stated there are multiple, smaller pocket parks identified throughout the site; near the Quay 
Extension, the northeaster portion of the site, and small segments of green throughout the residential 
Woonerfs, public lawns and yards and a community garden.   
 
Brian Malley, 2307 Franz Court, Richland.  Mr. Malley inquired how many phases are there for full 
build out. 
 
Mr. Peterson stated the Vista Field Master Plan and Development Agreement with the City of 
Kennewick identified eight phases.  The Port will begin development with the center phase and work 
from the center of the development out.  The timeline of the project will be based on the speed of 
development and success of Phase 1. 
 
Ken Hohenberg, Kennewick Chief of Police.  Chief Hohenberg relayed a message from City Manager, 
Marie Mosley, who is out of town.  Chief Hohenberg thanked the Port Commission for their diligent 
work on Vista Field.  The Port of Kennewick has a proven track record, which can be seen on Clover 
Island and along Columbia Drive with the Urban Wine Village.  There is a lot of trust between the Port 
Commission and City Council and the staffs.  Chief Hohenberg has had the opportunity to work with 
Mr. Arntzen and Mr. Peterson, and indicated the City is very excited and supportive of Vista Field.  
Chief Hohenberg extended this thanks to the Port Commission and staff on Vista Field.   
 
Commissioner Moak stated the appreciation goes both ways.  What the Port has accomplished in the last 
five years is due to the City, Port and community working together. The Port is writing new chapters, 
and the City is changing codes, and together, we are doing everything different than what has happened 
over the last sixty years. Vista Field is a lot of different people, at a lot of different levels, working 
together. 
 
Marla Bosely, 1006 North Nevada Street. Ms. Bosely sees a lot of hardscape and inquired if the long 
stream brook will be a run-off area or a self-contained and pretty.  Furthermore, is the retention pond 
going to be more like the pond down at the main park or a retention pond that will be hidden? 
 
Mr. Peterson stated the water feature throughout the site is self-contained, continuous water feature that 
will be chlorinated.  When the Vista Arts Center is constructed, there will be a small ribbon of water 
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crossing the site and back into the pond.  The Pond is not a retention pool and it will not be fenced off, 
and will be pleasing to the eye. 
 
No further comments were made.  
 
Commissioner Moak introduced Nick Kooiker, Chief Finance Officer, who will be speaking about the 
financing plan for Vista Field Phase 1. 
 
Mr. Kooiker stated over the past several years the Commission and staff have been discussing a finance 
plan for Vista Field.  The Port has an approved Master Plan and is currently working on completing the 
biddable construction documents; however, we cannot move forward on the finance plan until the 
construction documents are complete.  Mr. Kooiker stated the community will not pay additional for the 
construction of Vista Field and anticipates that Phase 1 will cost approximately $5,000,000-$7,000,000.  
The Port’s current levy is .33 cents per $1,000 assessed value and that rate will not increase with the 
development of Vista Field.  The Port will take out a $5,000,000 private bank loan and will budget the 
difference in the 2019-2020 budget.  For future phases, the Port will use the “pay as you go” approach, 
where the Port will pay off the $5,000,000 loan and then grow funds through land sales and leases, then 
construction can begin on the next phase.  This is a sustainable finance plan for the Port where the tax 
payers are not burdened by new taxes or debt payments.   
 
Mr. Arntzen appreciates Mr. Kooiker reviewing the finances and stated the Port will take out a very 
conservative loan to finance Phase 1, with the hopes of retiring the debt early.  Mr. Arntzen stressed that 
the Port will take a “pay as you go” approach and there will not be an increase in taxes.  The Port is 
partnering with the City of Kennewick and is looking for other partners to assist with Vista Field.   
 
Commissioner Novakovich stated when he became a Commissioner, he inquired about the tax structure 
and how the Port pays for projects.  Over the past ten years, the Port’s levy rate has decreased for home 
ownership, and the equity in the Port has tripled.  That bodes well, because the Port can handle the debt 
and is going to “pay as we go” and not raise taxes. 
 
Commissioner Barnes expressed his excitement that the Port has reached this point in the Vista Field 
redevelopment process. April 17, 2013, the Commission met in this room and made the decision to close 
Vista Field and redevelop the property.  Since that decision was made over five years ago, the 
Commission listened to our community and our consultants and embarked on a very ambitious project.  
The Port will construct the basic infrastructure and then work with the private sector through a process, 
where developers and builders will construct the homes and businesses.  Commissioner Barnes stated 
the positive impacts to our community will be immeasurable.  As Ms. Mattson stated earlier in the 
meeting, the study indicated three major deficiencies in the Tri-Cities: lack of an urban center, lack of 
arts/culture and not enough small locally-based/branded businesses.  If Vista Field is done well, it will 
address the three major deficiencies that were identified in the study.  Commissioner Barnes thanked the 
public for attending and encouragement. 
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Commissioner Moak stated the Commission did not want to simply rush to break ground early on in the 
process, but wanted to take things slowly and get it right to determine the communities’ vision.  
Commissioner Moak stated he may not see the full build out of Vista Field, but it will eventually happen 
and it will be there for a lot of people who will come after us.  The Commission and staff hope to 
shepherd one of the greatest developments in the history of the Tri-Cities. Commissioner Moak is 
honored to be a Port Commissioner and honored to work with his colleagues and staff and our 
community to bring this project to fruition.  The Port needs the public to continue to hold us true to the 
vision, to continue to ask the tough questions and make sure that the Port has the livable, bikeable, 
walkable community of vibrancy that the public has asked for.  This is your project and as 
Commissioners, we are pleased to shepherd that project.  Commissioner Moak expressed his 
appreciation for those coming out tonight and for the work by staff and Mr. Peterson, who answered all 
of the tough questions.  Commissioner Moak hopes that the Port will break ground later this year and 
looks forward to everyone attending that event.  
 
ADJOURNMENT 
With no further business to bring before the Board; the meeting was adjourned 7:42 p.m.  
 
 
APPROVED: PORT of KENNEWICK 

BOARD of COMMISSIONERS 
  

      
Thomas Moak, President 
 

       
Don Barnes, Vice President 
 

 
 

      

 Skip Novakovich, Secretary 
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CALL TO ORDER  
Commission President Thomas Commissioner Moak called the Regular Commission Meeting to order at 
2:00 p.m. in the Port of Kennewick Commission Chambers located at 350 Clover Island Drive, Suite 200, 
Kennewick, Washington 99336. 
 
The following were present: 
 
Board Members: Thomas Moak, President 

Don Barnes, Vice-President   
Skip Novakovich, Secretary   
  

Staff Members: Tim Arntzen, Chief Executive Officer 
 Tana Bader Inglima, Deputy Chief Executive Officer 
 Amber Hanchette, Director of Real Estate and Operations 
 Nick Kooiker, Chief Financial Officer/Auditor 
 Larry Peterson, Director of Planning and Development 
 Lisa Schumacher, Special Projects Coordinator 
 Bridgette Scott, Executive Assistant 
 Lucinda Luke, Port Counsel 

 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  
Commissioner Barnes led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA  
Mr. Arntzen stated Item VI.B. regarding the Three Year Building Lease with ESD112 will be addressed 
at a future meeting. 
 
MOTION:  Commissioner Novakovich moved to approve the Agenda with removal of Item VI.B., as 
presented; Commissioner Barnes seconded.  With no further discussion, motion carried unanimously.  
All in favor 3:0. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT  
No comments were made. 
 
CONSENT AGENDA    

A. Approval of Direct Deposit and E-Payments Dated April 17, 2018 
Direct Deposit and E-Payments totaling $55,180.24 

B. Approval of Warrant Registers Dated April 24, 2018 
Expense Fund Voucher Number 100038 through 100080 for a grand total of $165,948.08 

C. Approval of Regular Commission Business Meeting Minutes April 10, 2018 
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MOTION:  Commissioner Novakovich moved for approval of Consent Agenda as presented; 
Commissioner Barnes seconded.  With no further discussion, motion carried unanimously.  All in 
favor 3:0.   
 
NEW BUSINESS 

A. Award of  Bid:  Columbia Gardens Loop Road Project; Resolution 2018-05 
Mr. Peterson stated the Port went out for bid on the Columbia Gardens Loop Roadway, parking 
lot, utilities, food truck area and plaza on April 1, 2018.  The Port received five bids before the 
2:00 p.m. April 19, 2018 deadline.  Big D’s Construction of Tri-Cities, Inc. base bid of 
$673,218.60 was the lowest of the five bids received for this project and has been deemed as a 
responsive bid.  Big D’s Construction of Tri-Cities, Inc. provided a bid price of $49,880.00 for 
alternative #1 for the six foot masonry wall, plus applicable sales tax.  Mr. Peterson reported that 
Hall Engineering and Associates reviewed the Bid and concluded that it is a responsive bid.   

 
Before the Commission is Resolution 2018-05, awarding the base did to Big D’s Construction of 
Tri-Cities, Inc. to construct Columbia Gardens Loop Road Way Project and alternative #1.   
 
Commissioner Novakovich asked what the engineer’s estimate was. 
 
Mr. Peterson stated the engineer’s estimate was $880,000 and indicated that four bids were very 
close.    
 
Commissioner Moak inquired what is the difference between the Schedule A tax and Schedule B 
tax. 
 
Mr. Peterson stated there are items in the project which are exempt from sales tax, which include 
pavement, curbs, gutters, sidewalks, storm systems associated with roadways and illumination.  
Elements that are taxable include water lines, sewer lines and portions of the project that are not 
part of the loop roadway.  By creating the two tax schedules, the Port saved $30,000 on the project.  
 

PUBLIC COMMENT 
No comments were made. 
 
MOTION:  Commissioner Barnes moved for approval of Resolution 2018-05, authorizing the Port’s 
Chief Executive Officer to execute the contract with Big D’s Construction of Tri-Cities, Inc. for 
construction of the Columbia Gardens Loop Roadway project on Columbia Drive including Alternative 
1, for the sum of $723,098.60, plus applicable tax; and further authorize the CEO to amend the 2017-
2018 capital budget to reflect the actual cost of the project; Commissioner Novakovich seconded. 
 

Discussion: 
Commissioner Barnes is impressed by how many competitive bidders responded to the project 
during this time of year.  Commissioner Barnes commended Mr. Peterson and staff for their work 
on the project and stated over the past several years, the Port has demonstrated a level of 
dependability and reliability, which speaks highly of staff.  Additionally, the bid came in under the 
engineer’s estimate and within budget.  The Port received financial support from our partners 
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from the Hanford Area Economic Investment Fund Advisory Committee (HAEIFAC Grant) and 
Benton County (Rural Capital County Funds - RCCF) which covers almost the entire cost of 
project.   
 
Commissioner Moak appreciates that the project is able to move forward because of the RCCF 
and HAEIFAC Grant funding, because previously the Port anticipated Phase 2A would not be 
completed for a few years.  To be able to start constructing Phase 2A, the Port is able to entice 
more wineries or artisans and food trucks to the development to create the atmosphere and 
economic impact that we had hoped for.  Commissioner Moak is very pleased with our 
partnerships that allow the Port to move forward and support the wineries in Phase 1.   

 
With no further discussion, motion carried unanimously.  All in favor 3:0. 

 
B. Three Year Building Lease with ESD112; Resolution 2018-06 

This Item was pulled. 
 

C. Oak Street Land Sale to Three Rivers Acquisitions LLC; Resolution 2018-07 
Ms. Hanchette stated the Port received an offer from Three Rivers Acquisitions LLC. to purchase 
approximately 12.33 acres of Port-owned vacant land in the Oak Street Industrial Park.  Three 
Rivers Acquisitions intends to develop the property into an industrial business park, with 
distribution, warehousing and light manufacturing. Ms. Hanchette stated the asking price was 
$400,000 based on a 2017 appraisal, and Three Rivers Acquisitions has offered $375,000 for the 
property.  Three Rivers Acquisitions based the offer on the challenges of the property and felt the 
need to make further investments to prepare the property for development.  Ms. Hanchette outlined 
the property’s history and terms of the Purchase and Sale Agreement:  

 
• Property has been in the Port’s real estate portfolio since 1972 generating little to no revenue; 
• The property is located at Oak Street and 7th Avenue with no improvements on the property; 
• Property is located in a flood plain and near the City of Kennewick’s sewer treatment plant; 
• Property has been used over the years as a construction debris stockpile; 
• Zoned Light Industrial. 

Terms:  
• Purchaser takes property in “As Is” condition 
• Purchaser requests 12 month feasibility period 
• 30 day close after feasibility expiration 
• 5% earnest month deposit 
 
Three Rivers Acquisitions LLC. intends to create an industrial business park for warehousing, 
manufacturing, logistics/delivery and construction-related trades and projects the annual business 
park sales in excess of $15,000,000 at full build out with over 60 family wage jobs created.  The 
principal owners have a background in construction, development, and finance.  

 
Commissioner Barnes inquired if Three Rivers Acquisition is working with a Real Estate Broker and if 
the Port will be paying commission, according to Port policy. 
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Ms. Hanchette indicated that Three Rivers Acquisitions LLC is using River Reality as their Broker and as 
part of the Port’s commission structure and policy, the Port will be paying commission to that agency.  
 
Commissioner Moak inquired what will happen if Three Rivers Acquisitions fails to close on the property 
within a year. 
 
Ms. Hanchette stated if they choose to cancel the transaction during the feasibility period, the company 
will retain their earnest money and the property will go back on the market. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
No comments were made. 
 
MOTION:  Commissioner Novakovich moved approval of Resolution 2018-07 authorizing the Port’s 
Chief Executive Officer to execute all necessary documentation associated with the land sale to Three 
Rivers Acquisitions and to take all other action necessary to close this transaction; Commissioner 
Barnes seconded.  With no further discussion, motion carried unanimously.  All in favor 3:0. 
 
OLD BUSINESS 

A. Bruker AXS Handheld 60 Day Lease Extension; Resolution 2018-08 
Ms. Luke reported that the Port has been negotiating the lease renewal with Bruker AXS Handheld 
since December 2017.  Ms. Luke has been communicating with Bruker’s legal counsel, who is back 
east, which has created some schedule challenges and believes the lease renewal will be completed 
before the end of the next extension.  
 

PUBLIC COMMENT 
No comments were made. 
 
MOTION:  Commissioner Barnes moved approval of Resolution 2018-08 approving a 60-day lease 
extension with Bruker AXS Handheld to complete lease renewal negotiations, and authorize the CEO 
to execute an amendment to the Commercial Lease Agreement; Commissioner Novakovich seconded.  
With no further discussion, motion carried unanimously.  All in favor 3:0. 
 
REPORTS, COMMENTS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS  

A. Land Sales Procedure 
Mr. Arntzen stated several months ago, Musser Brothers Auctions made a presentation on utilizing 
auctions for property disposal; however, Commissioner Barnes was absent from that meeting.   Mr. 
Arntzen stated Musser Brothers outlined the general concepts and processes of an auction and how 
an auction is an alternative to the typical sales process, which is instituted by staff or real estate 
professionals.  Mr. Arntzen indicated that revenue from the land sale could be used for the Vista 
Field construction fund.  As the Commission is aware, Parametrix is currently working on the 
construction documents for Vista Field Phase 1A and staff is putting together a finance plan that 
does not rely on the sale of the Southridge property.  Mr. Arntzen stated the Port has several acres 
for sale in the Southridge area and inquired if the Commission had any comments regarding the 
auction process for Southridge.    
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Commissioner Moak believes the existing process is not working and while staff is preparing a 
finance plan that does not include the sale of Southridge, the funds would assist in Phase 1B 
construction.  Commissioner Moak stated it is critical to sell the Southridge property and if it 
cannot happen with traditional methods, then he is open to a different method, such as an auction.  
Musser Brothers presentation was compelling and they have a very good track record. Mr. Moak 
stated if there is a reason that the Port needs to sell the Southridge property quickly, an auction 
might be the right course of action.   
 
Commissioner Novakovich asked if the Port can establish a reserve on property. 
 
Mr. Arntzen believes the Port could establish a reserve on the property. 
  
Commissioner Novakovich agrees with Commissioner Moak and stated if the Port needs the funds 
for projects, then he is in favor of an auction.   
 
Mr. Arntzen stated there is a benchmark for the reserve, but some negotiating could be done, if 
there is a solid offer.  The Port would pay all advertising costs and due to the size of property, the 
marketing could cost $30,000 or more.  Mr. Arntzen stated there has been activity in the past on 
property around Southridge, but believes it has slowed down. 
 
Commissioner Moak stated Mr. Musser addressed a robust marketing effort is what makes Musser 
Brothers successful. 
 
Commissioner Novakovich stated Mr. Musser also markets to prospective buyers who would be 
interested in the property. 
 
Commissioner Barnes disclosed that he is a licensed broker and is familiar with the auction 
concept.  Commissioner Barnes has reviewed the power point presentation; however, he believes 
the live presentation probably conveyed additional information. Commissioner Barnes stated one 
slide addressed date specific price discovery, which means the highest price for the property is 
discovered on the auction date.  Commissioner Barnes stated if the Port is considering entering 
into an exclusive agreement with the auctioneer, why couldn’t the Port consider listing the property 
with a broker, who would also market the property to specific buyers as well.  Commissioner 
Barnes stated the main difference with a broker and an auctioneer is that the Port does not have to 
pay a marketing fee for a broker if the property does not sell; however, with an auctioneer, the Port 
pays regardless of the sale of the property.  Additionally, policy states that the Port will not sell 
property to land speculators and how that would work with the auction process and would the buy-
back option still be available.  Commissioner Barnes believes a broker would be as motivated as 
an auctioneer to move the property, because a broker invests the marketing costs up front and is 
able to list in the Multiple Listing Service (MLS), which the Port cannot do.    
 
Mr. Arntzen stated Commissioner Barnes raised valid concerns and indicated that there is a clause 
in the Port policy regarding land speculators.  Mr. Arntzen has researched the topic and stated there 
is no state law that prohibits the Port from selling land to a speculator.  The Port can stipulate in 
the terms of the auction agreement that anyone who participates in the auction must have a land 
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development plan or the Commission can waive the requirement for this particular property.  Mr. 
Arntzen asked Ms. Hanchette to share the marketing details with the Commission.  
 
Ms. Hanchette reported that the Southridge property is marketed on the Port website, and 
advertised in the Tri-Cities and Spokane Journal of Business publications, as well as direct 
mailings, and inserts in numerous publications.  Ms. Hanchette has shared a broker’s package with 
a number of local brokers, which outlines the Port’s commission package.  The Southridge property 
is listed on loopnet.com and is a premier listing; however, in order to put the listing on MLS, the 
property would need to be listed with a brokerage.   
 
Commissioner Moak stated the Port has marketed the property to the brokerage community and 
has not seen any significant results.  Commissioner Moak believes the Port needs to advance the 
activity on the property and is not sure if the Port were to hire a broker, the property would move 
quickly.  Musser Brothers has been successful in their processes and received significantly higher 
prices than the normal process; however, Commissioner Moak understands some properties do not 
meet expectations.  Commissioner Moak stated there is a lot of property available in the Southridge 
area and inquired if there has been movement on neighboring property. 
 
Ms. Hanchette stated she has not run a comparable recently and believes a lot of properties have 
been listed over 700 days, which indicates a soft market. 
 
Commissioner Barnes stated it is supply and demand and currently there is a lot of land available 
in that area and not much of a demand for it.   Commissioner Barnes inquired if the Port could 
have a trial run on one parcel to see what the price discovery is, given all of the undeveloped land 
available.   
 
Commissioner Novakovich indicated that Musser Brothers offered to come back and answer 
additional questions for Commissioner Barnes. 
 
Commissioner Moak asked Commissioner Barnes if it would be of value to invite Musser Brothers 
back to answer questions. 
 
Commissioner Barnes believes that it would be helpful, and inquired if there are other auctioneers 
in the area and if the Port would require a Request for Proposals (RFP).    
 
Commissioner Moak stated Musser Brothers stated that they are only local property broker and 
most of the competition is from out of region auctioneers. 
 
Mr. Arntzen will visit with Ms. Luke regarding the process and see if the Port is required to have 
a formal RFP and report back to the Commission.  Mr. Arntzen inquired if the Commission has 
enough information or if they would prefer to speak to Musser Brothers again.  
 
Commissioner Barnes indicated that he would listen to the Commission Meeting recording and 
meet with Musser Brothers one on one and ask additional questions.    
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Commissioner Moak stated staff can address additional details and report back at a later meeting. 
 

B. Vista Field Update  
Mr. Peterson stated staff was directed to continue moving forward with Phase 1A of Vista Field at 
the Special Commission Meeting held April 19, 2018.  Mr. Peterson indicated the civil plans will 
be delivered to the City of Kennewick Public Works for review by the end of May and the Port 
hopes to bid Vista Field Phase 1A by early fall of 2018.  
 
Commissioner Moak stated it was a good meeting and was pleased with the level of community 
support.  Commissioner Moak appreciated the answers provided by Mr. Arntzen and Mr. Peterson 
and their ability to answer very direct community questions.  Commissioner Moak stated staff did 
a great job making people feel welcome and comfortable.  
 
Mr. Arntzen stated the Special Meeting was essentially a planning meeting with directed questions 
to Mr. Peterson, who did a very good job answering the community’s inquiries.  Furthermore, the 
Commission did a great job answering questions regarding policy.    
 
1. Pop Up Retail & Programming 

Mr. Arntzen reported that Mr. Peterson will present information on an Owner’s Association 
for Vista Field.  The Owner’s Association, similar to the Historic Downtown Kennewick 
Partnership, will address the revenue portion of the development and assess fees, which will 
fund programming and maintenance.  Additionally, the Port will contract with a consultant or 
firm for the programming of activities and events.  Mr. Arntzen stated staff continues working 
on the construction documents, bidding, and financing plan, and then will address the Owner’s 
Association and programming portion.  Mr. Arntzen stated the Owner’s Association needs to 
be in place prior to selling property.   
 
Commissioner Moak believes the people purchasing property will want to see the amenities 
and activities within Vista Field.   
 
Mr. Arntzen has asked staff to be mindful of interim uses for the undeveloped property at 
Vista Field during this process.       

 
C. West Richland Review of Directives Proposal (Exhibit 1) 

Mr. Arntzen presented a memo regarding the West Richland Review of Directives Proposal 
(Exhibit 1) to the Commission.  Mr. Arntzen believes there is a misconception of what the Port has 
accomplished in West Richland, such as, assisting the City with Futurewise to get property into 
the Urban Growth Boundary and removing all of the entitlements from the former Raceway 
property, which was completed last year.  Mr. Arntzen stated the Port intends to communicate to 
the public their intention for the future of the former Raceway.  In 2016, the Port Commission 
approved the Comprehensive Scheme, which included a long term work plan for Port properties, 
including the former Raceway.  Additionally, the Port adopted the former Raceway Master Plan in 
2017 and amended the Comprehensive Scheme in 2017 to include the Master Plan.   The Port 
identified a 4-7 year time line for on-site development of the former Raceway.  The time line allows 
for development on Red Mountain AVA and the I82 Interchange to be constructed, prior to the 
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Port developing the property.  Another factor is money, the Comprehensive Plan and Budget states 
that funds will be set aside for infrastructure on the property and indicated a partnership with the 
City, to extend utilities to the property line.  However, the City stated that they will not partner 
with the Port to extend the utilities to the boundary of the property.  The City of Kennewick has 
partnered with the Port in developing Columbia Gardens and invested a substantial amount in Port 
property and Mr. Arntzen stated it would not be prudent for the Port to fund the extension of the 
utilities to the Racetrack.  Mr. Arntzen asked if the Commission had comments or questions 
regarding the memo. 
 
Commissioner Barnes stated the Port dedicated a lot of time on public meetings for the 
Comprehensive Scheme and Master Plan and he is comfortable with the directives outlined in the 
documents.  Commissioner Barnes has not seen a significant change in the community that would 
necessitate the need to review the documents.  Commissioner Barnes encouraged staff to continue 
moving forward per the Port’s guiding documents that are currently in place.  
 
Commissioner Novakovich agrees with Commissioner Barnes and stated that the Port should move 
forward with the guiding documents.   Commissioner Novakovich recently met with Rich Buel, 
Mayor Pro Tem, to discuss Port activity in West Richland.  Commissioner Novakovich believes 
the Port and City should have a joint meeting to discuss the former Raceway and previous Port 
investments in West Richland.  
 
Commissioner Moak stated the Port met nearly two years ago to discuss the Comp Scheme and 
outlined a 4-7 year strategy for West Richland, which is now it is 2-5 years away.  In the next 
biennium budget, the Port will continue to allocate funds for the former Raceway, in order to 
prepare for potential construction and development for the 2021-2022 Budget, if the Port stays on 
course.  Commissioner Moak stated the Port will need to enter into an Interlocal Agreement with 
West Richland prior to any development taking place and believes the Port should not move 
forward with development until the City is willing to extend the utilities to the former Raceway.  
Commissioner Moak stated there are several factors that need to be in place prior to construction, 
such as a development and financing plan and the I82 Interchange. Commissioner Moak mulled if 
the Port should sell the property and utilize the proceeds elsewhere.  Commissioner Moak asked 
what kind of resources the City will bring to the table to move the project forward and is curious 
what kind of development they want at the former Raceway.    
 
Commissioner Novakovich confirmed that the Port is allocating funds for West Richland.   
 
Mr. Arntzen stated for the 2017-2018 Budget, the Port allocated $100,000 and staff will propose 
the same allocation for the 2019-2020 Budget; however, if the City has requests, the Port will pull 
from that allocation.  Additionally, the City and Port would need to determine the potential cost 
split to extend the utilities to boundary.   
 
Commissioner Moak stated the Commission needs to determine if the Port will commit RCCF 
funding to West Richland and if so, would the City partner with the Port and match the funding.  
Commissioner Moak stated the City of Kennewick has invested funds and is working in partnership 
with the Port on Columbia Gardens, Clover Island and Vista Field.  The City of West Richland 
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needs to be given the opportunity to enter into a partnership with the Port and match potential 
funding.    
  
Mr. Arntzen spoke to Brent Gerry, Mayor of West Richland on several occasions about an RCCF 
partnership and believes that the City does not have an interest in a partnership.  Mr. Arntzen stated 
the Port needs to marshal assets for Columbia Gardens, the US Army Corps of Engineers 1135 
Project, and Vista Field.   Mr. Arntzen believes his discussion with the Mayor would center on 
marshaling assets for the Port’s current projects and the Port will continue allocating funds for 
development of the former Raceway, and develop the property when the time is right.  Mr. Arntzen 
stated he would like to focus on Vista Field during its infancy stages without having small issues 
vie for attention.    
 
Commissioner Moak stated the Commission and staff have reiterated numerous times that the Port 
will not be developing the former Raceway for several years.   
 
Commissioner Novakovich stated City Council needs to be aware of the Port’s direction for West 
Richland and perhaps Mr. Arntzen should speak with the Mayor regarding a joint meeting.  
 
Mr. Arntzen previously asked Mr. Gerry about a joint meeting and was told it was not appropriate 
at this time to have a meeting.  Mr. Arntzen inquired how to proceed further regarding a joint 
meeting. 
 
Commissioner Novakovich stated the invite needs to come from the City Council and directed Mr. 
Arntzen to not pursue a joint meeting.   

 
D. Tri-Cities Hispanic Chamber of Commerce - Outstanding Latino Business of the Year award  

Ms. Bader Inglima and Commissioner Novakovich attended the Tri-Cities Hispanic Chamber of 
Commerce “Night of Achievements” Banquet recently, where a number of businesses were 
honored.  Jeff Escalera of Numerica announced the Outstanding Latino Business of the Year: 
 
Just a little bit about this year’s worthy recipient. This year’s nominee has continually invested 
towards evolving our community. Not only has this nominee invested in our community but has 
created inclusion of our local communities. This past February, this nominee recognized the 
Confederated Tribes of the Umatilla Indian Reservation as a “2017 Friend of the Port”.  
 
For the past two years a special committee was formed for a Latino Heritage Mural to be displayed 
at the Columbia Gardens Wine and Artisan Village. This organization is funding this project with 
support from Columbia Center Rotary. The two murals will focus on the Latino Heritage in the 
Tri-Cities community. We can’t wait to attend the unveiling of the Latino Heritage Mural. 
 
This Business has helped the community in many ways and let me say they know how to throw a 
ribbon cutting.  

 
Please help me congratulate Port of Kennewick, as this year’s Business of the Year! 
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The Port was the recipient of the Chamber’s Outstanding Latino Business of the Year award and 
Commissioner Novakovich accepted the award on behalf of the Port.  The Port received a 
tremendous outpouring of appreciation for the Port and the Port’s involvement with the Latino 
community.  The chamber members expressed their excitement for the ribbon cutting celebration 
of the Latino mural project which will be held on May 23, 2018 at 2:00 p.m.  
 

E. Cancellation of May 8, 2018 Commission Meeting  
Ms. Scott reported that a number of Commission and staff will be traveling on May 8, 2018 to 
attend conferences.  Commissioner Barnes and Commissioner Novakovich and staff will be 
attending the Washington Public Ports Association on Wednesday, May 9, 2018 in Vancouver, 
Washington.  The conference begins at 8:00 a.m., and cancelling the May 8, 2018 meeting will 
allow Commissioners and staff time to travel.  Furthermore, additional staff will be traveling to 
other conferences as well.   
 
It is the Consensus of Commission to cancel the May 8, 2018 Regular Commission Meeting.  
 

F. Commissioner Meetings (formal and informal meetings with groups or individuals) 
Commissioners reported on their respective committee meetings. 
 

G. Non Scheduled Items 
1. Commissioner Moak received several emails from the community regarding Vista Field: 

 
• Have there been any discussions about setting aside some property for a dog park within 

Vista Field, similar to the one off Keene Road in Richland? 
• Will the Port construct an on-site storage facility for boats and/or RV’s? 
• Will there be an outdoor venue for concerts? 

 
Commissioner Moak stated when Vista Field closed the Commission made a commitment 
to the community that the Port would memorialize the history of Vista Field.   
Commissioner Moak would like to define what will be produced and where it will go, 
within the development.   

 
2. Commissioner Novakovich was recently approached by Karen Miller, asking if the Port would 

participate in RiverFest 2018.   
 
Commissioner Moak stated RiverFest promotes the benefits of the Columbia River Power 
System and highlights the four lower Snake River dams.  RiverFest will be held on Saturday, 
September 8, 2018 at the east end of Columbia Park in Kennewick.   
 
Ms. Bader Inglima stated the Port was approached by the Pasco Chamber of Commerce, who 
was trying to put together a committee to plan and fund RiverFest, the committee would include 
other local chambers, ports and PUD’s.   Ms. Bader Inglima spoke with Mr. Arntzen regarding 
RiverFest and the potential time commitment.  Ms. Bader Inglima relayed that staff has been 
challenged by the Commission to stay the course with current Port projects, and with the 
limited staff resources, the Port declined to participate.    
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Mr. Arntzen stated that Tri-Ports was approached as well and suggested that a small financial 
contribution from Tri-Ports would suffice.  Mr. Arntzen stated Ms. Bader Inglima’s response 
was appropriate and correct, based on the recent history of the Port.   
 

3. Ms. Bader Inglima shared the Columbia Basin College (CBC) Foundation’s marketing 
materials that will assist with fundraising for the Culinary School, which will be located in The 
Willows.  CBC Foundation is fully committed and currently working on the funding feasibility 
analysis which outlines the fundraising structure.  Additionally, CBC devoted space in the Tri-
City Herald Progress Edition to the Culinary School and the partnership with the Port and the 
redevelopment of The Willows.    
 

4. Mr. Peterson thanked Commissioner Barnes for his kind words regarding the bid for the 
Columbia Gardens Loop Road project; however, it was a team effort and every staff member 
assisted with this project bid.  
 

5. Ms. Hanchette reported that the parking lots on Clover Island will receive a fresh seal coat and 
stripping over the next several weeks.  
 
Ms. Hanchette stated a field trip to the Columbia Gardens Urban Wine and Artisan facility and 
wine tasting is planned by the Easter Washington Chapter of the Academy of Certified 
Hazardous Materials Managers.  The field trip will include a lecture by Chris Espinoza of the 
Kennewick Public Works, tasting visits to the Bartholomew Winery and Monarch Wines.  The 
group will be touring the Wine Effluent Treatment Facility.    
 
Ms. Bader Inglima stated the treatment facility provides an additional opportunity for tours for 
industry insiders, who want to see how the effluent works.  Ms. Bader Inglima reported that 
Visit Tri-Cities coordinated a meeting with a few travel writers to stop by the Port and discuss 
the revitalization of the waterfront and Columbia Drive.  Following that meeting the writers 
met with Bart Fawbush and Victor Palencia at Columbia Gardens.  Furthermore, on Saturday, 
April 21, 2018, Visit Tri-Cities organized a group of travel writers’ bus tour to visit Columbia 
Gardens and share the Port’s message and visions for Phase 2 and 3 of the development.  Ms. 
Bader Inglima reported that Mr. Palencia held his spring release event last weekend and was 
pleased with the turn out.   
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 
Thomas Kastner, 8180 West 4th Avenue, Kennewick.  Mr. Kastner inquired if the Port has developed 
specific guidelines for Vista Field, to create the feel and atmosphere that the Port is trying to achieve.    
 
Mr. Arntzen stated the Port and Michael Mehaffy are working on the design standards for Vista Field.  
Additionally, the Commission approved a Collaborative Design Process, where a builder/developer will 
meet with staff and Mr. Mehaffy regarding their specific design plan for the development.   
 
No further comments were made.  
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ADJOURNMENT 
 
With no further business to bring before the Board; the meeting was adjourned 4:14 p.m.  
 
 
APPROVED: PORT of KENNEWICK 

BOARD of COMMISSIONERS 
  

      
Thomas Moak, President 
 

       
Don Barnes, Vice President 
 

 
 

      

 Skip Novakovich, Secretary 

 



































































Memorandum  

To: Tim Arntzen & Port Commissioners 

From: Elizabeth Plater-Zyberk  

Date:  April 5, 2018 

Re: Vista Field Project Meeting, March 21-22, 2018 
    

The following memo summarizes the Vista Field design details discussed with Port staff during a two 
day work session.  DPZ team members including Senen Antonio, Michael Mehaffy, Laurence Qamar 
and myself meet with Tim Arntzen and Larry Peterson and the project engineer Sam Nielson to refine 
the details of the upcoming Phase #1A improvements.   
 
Following are items discussed, and decisions made in bold.  Drawings will be completed by the DPZ 
team (MWM as point person, LQ working to complete, SA and EPZ to review and/or revise before 
sending to TA/LP).  From there they will be routed to SN to complete construction documents as 
appropriate. To stay on schedule, construction drawings need to be turned into the city by the first of 
May, so plan and detail changes/recommendations from DPZ are requested by early April. 
 
Prior to the meeting, TA listed key decisions he would like to make in the meeting: 
 
1.  Pop-Up Retail.  We decided to include pop-up retail along the watercourse in Phase 1a, at the 
edge of the future buildings.  We proposed 10-12 users.  We discussed a model of curating these 
users, to be done by a contractor or other entity besides the Port.  This needs research by Port staff. 
 
2.  Pedestrian Bridge Details.  We drew a sketch at the workshop, a more developed version of 
which is attached herewith. The structure will re-use the carrier decking, and include benches and 
railings.  The structure may include an optional roof structure.  Please refer to the attached 
drawing/layout for more details. 
 
3.  Drivable Woonerf crossing of the watercourse. We drew a sketch at the workshop, a more 
developed version of which is attached herewith. This needs to be designed as a cohesive part of the 
waterway that appears bridge-like, although merely a culvert beneath.  A suggested surface treatment 
was wood cast/board-marked concrete in horizontal bands.  Please refer to the attached drawing for 
more details. 
 
4.  Public Park (PH II).  All agreed that the pond needs to be centered to the park.  All agreed that 
trees should be added to the park, if their location and final grade can be determined. 
 
5.  Street Names. All agreed that the main NW-SE street should be named Runway (except LP), 
and the main NE-SW street should be named Crosswind.  (They may be named “boulevard” or 
“avenue” if the City requires it.)  Additional streets can be named for various terms for 
winds/clouds/air (NW-SE), and airplane/aviation/flight themes (NE-SW).  This will help with 
wayfinding. They should also have a hierarchy, {LP thought} related to orientation with 3-4 crossing 
being primary; 5-6 on runway/taxi-lane alignment being secondary & 10-12 alleys being tertiary {not 



just a suffix hierarchy} i.e. lane, street, drive, avenue etc.  The above being said, all agreed that the 
street naming should be part of a larger branding strategy that also includes the logo, wayfinding and 
signage standards, public art, etc. 
 
6.  Landscaping Details.  All agreed that trees will be added to the extent of the watercourse (but 
not other landscaping, except in Phase 1A).  All agreed that the Phase 1A area will receive 
extensive landscaping, including ornamental grasses, ground covers, and other materials.  There 
will also be lighting added to this area.  (Note: The current plan calls for using the same street lights 
in the plaza so we need direction if this is not the case.)  All also agreed on initial details for the 
retaining walls (radius top) and steps of the water feature, as well as the “natural banks”. Please 
refer to the attached drawing for more details. 
 
7.  Street/Pathway Details.  All agreed that drivable surfaces (in woonerfs and “Española Way”) 
will be concrete, scored in a “tortoise shell”/cyclopean stonework pattern and color.  Also 
considered was a bid alternate to replace the integral color with an integral stone aggregate.  The 
color may be a medium gray, or light brown, for a subtle difference from the normal sidewalk concrete. 
All agreed that sidewalks will also be concrete, with a radial/gridded scoring pattern 
perpendicular to the path shape. One or both surfaces may be sandblasted, especially to expose 
the stone aggregate.  (This should be tested by the selected contractor prior to proceeding, with a price 
for adding.) All agreed that other areas will have a specification of decomposed granite, rolled with 
tackifier, at ¼ minus specification.  The selected contractor is to specify this cost and/or an alternate to 
save cost if available (e.g. locally available basalt), with a sample test section furnished for final 
selection. 
 
Other items also discussed and/or decided included city street details: We understand these are set 
except for the pattern of the concrete at the center of the intersections. Coloring of the central concrete 
(possibly the same as the woonerfs) such that the white pedestrian crossing markings that are applied to 
blacktop elsewhere on the streets can be applied (and visible) at the intersections was discussed. We 
suggested introducing geometric patterns for these intersection centers; sample designs will be 
provided. 
 
8.  Woonerf to east. All decided that the existing woonerf next to the UPS site will be shifted to the 
northwest, aligning with the “Española Way”. A second parking area to the south will accommodate 
some of the PAC parking. Additional residential and/or live-works may line this space at the current 
entrance to the woonerf.  All decided that there may be small cottages (tiny homes) in this area, 
and/or in another alternate area to the west.  This will be drawn and finalized promptly, per the 
routing outlined above.  (The POK will need to review with the PAC group.) 
 
9.  Additional activities in the area.  All decided that there should be additional offerings of 
informal events and activities as part of Phase 1A.  These will also need to be “curated” by someone 
at the Port and/or by other partners of the Port.  These will need to be drawn up as part of the process 
identified above.   
 
10.  Logo.  We discussed logo ideas and gravitated toward a cloud and/or aviation theme.  (No final 
decision was made; see 5. Street Names above.) 
 



11.  “Curation.” We discussed the need for a person who can help to identify and recruit various users 
and programming activities. As part of possible early activation strategies, the following were 
discussed: 
• Opening Vista Field to the public even in the interim/sooner than later, as a park-like setting with 

dog walking trails, skate parasailing and biking on the runways, picnic areas with a few newly 
planted trees, etc. Tempelhof was cited as a precedent in this regard.  

• Allocating a small budget to create a strong “placemaking” ambience, especially at the grand 
opening, e.g. inexpensive painting, lighting, signage, and other elements. 

 
12. Small cottages.  We toured the small cottages and “cottage square” in Ocean Springs, MS, and 
examined the potential for a similar development at Vista Field.  This seems possible and appealing.  
(No final decision was made.)  See photos attached. 
 
13.  Detailing.  We discussed the kind of detailing that is helpful for windows, trim, brackets etc., and 
the very helpful example of the Faubourg Lafitte Housing by UDA and Michael Willis Architects in 
New Orleans.  See photos attached.  We also discussed a more regionally and climatically appropriate 
variation, e.g. more of a “high desert” character.  
 
14.  Design controls.  We examined other precedent projects regarding their specifications for 
materials, colors etc., as well as sample “pattern books” of specific design elements.  This will be a 
complement to the guideline and precedent materials already provided, and will help to assure the best 
possible outcome in the “collaborative design process.”  It was agreed that MM and LQ will 
assemble some prototype material and a proposed budget for this scope of work (design 
standards and pattern book) and send to TA and LP for review and/or approval.  
 
15. Builder recruitment.  We discussed the timing for approaching builders, and the relative desirability 
of local versus non-local builders who may be more experienced with New Urbanist type projects.  We 
agreed there is a need for both, and the time may be right to reach out to qualified builders to explore 
possible deal structures, locations etc.  
 

 



ABOVE.  Tim Arntzen examining the houses at Cottage Square, MS.  

 
ABOVE: Tim Arntzen examining the good-quality detailing at the Faubourg Lafitte affordable housing 
project, New Orleans. 
 
 
ADDITIONAL TOPICS DISCUSSED: 
 



At the start of the meeting, LP and TA reviewed the milestones already achieved in the entitlements 
process with the City.  Those include:  
 

• Negotiated key issues with the City.  Successfully approved master plan with the City that is the 
first time they have agreed to such progressive ideas.   

• Master Plan and Development Agreement approved by Port and City.  Neither side can change 
for 10 years.  “Monumental achievement ” 

• Transportation System Impact Evaluation - TSIE - Key piece. 
• Public works specifications of the design have been approved.   
• Zoning is in place and can’t be taken away. 
• 750K sf of commercial  
• City upsizing water lines to allow sprinkling of buildings. 
• No maximum density.   
• ~1,000 residential units build out 
• $6-6.5M for first phase allocated for horizontal infrastructure by the Port.  Not for buildings.  

Financed from a $5M loan.  City contributions to other Port project allows allocation of $1M 
cash additionally.  Time working with the County possibly for maybe $1/2M.   

• Vertical Metal objects: trash cans, street lights, bollards, benches will need to be specified but 
should blend into the built environment (simple with dark colors potentially the same as the 
light poles).   

• Scoring of the sidewalks was slightly changed to a 2-4-6 pattern. 
• Raised intersections - described above.  
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